1980-81

ASSOCIATION OF UMIVERSITY AND COLLEGE EMPLOYEES - LOCAL ONE - ANNUAL REPORT
IS TIME RUNNING OUT FOR AUCE?? (AGAIN!!)

It has been a rather confused and turmoiled year at Local 1. In June 1980, we
signed a 2-year contract with the University, our membership having voted to
accept a general wage increase of 10 and 9.5% over 2 years, after a month of
selective strike action. No other significant gains were obtained in this set
of negotiations, other than very strong wording in an article providing job
security for our members serving salaried positions in the union. Strategical
_errors in strike action became evident - selective strike action did nothing

to instill a strong sense of participation in our membership, the vast majority
not being affected by the strike. Only 200-300 out of approximately 1400 members
reqularly showed up at union meetings to make the all-important decisions govern-
ing the strike. A pivotal meeting of over 900 members at the end of May ended
strike action, and we went back to work. There was no mistaking the colour to

be of our new contract: it has a black cover, with white lettering. The single
consolation of an additional year's respite, prov1ded by a Z-year contract, has
been quickly shattered: already, we are going about 5% behind the current rate
of inflation; the recurring problems of our totally inadequate pay-grade/ class-
ification system can no longer be ignored, and a growing dispute of marketability
vs. "equal pay for work of equal value” currently rages; a trend towards the
rapid attrition of our bargaining unit is becoming frustrating, as more and

more of our pesitions are either eliminated outright, or as our higher-level
positions are replaced with professional, management-level staff, Membership
dissatisfaction is becoming keen: at our May monthly general meeting, a
significantly higher than usual number of members turned out and voted to strike
a2 strategy committee tu negotiate a wage reopener.....

The trauma of the brief, bitter strike action was felt immediately. We began

by battTing a strike bill in the area of $40,000. The Executive was aware of

a need for a dues increase, and began to d1scuss ways of getting both a dues
increase and a special assessment to retire strike-related debts passed by the
membership. The ongoing affiliation referendum was not out of sight in the
background. By August, we were faced with an additional financial burden due

to a barely-passed increase in the Provincial per capita tax requirements, .
although Local 1 had in fact rejected the increase. By September, the Executive
knew that the Provincial Executive did not intend to delay the effective date

of the per capita increase, although they knew the financial instability of
several locals; the Local 1 Executive however, priortized the stability of the
local, and pushed the dues increase and the special assessment to the membership,
informing the Provincial Executive that we couid only afford to pay the old per .
capita rate until such time as the dues increase referendum passed. The referen-
dum was conducted in November, having been delayed due to a lack of time at our
October membership meeting to discuss the issue of a dues increase, and a series
o7 precedents relating to the amount of vacation pay the unien owed the Univer-
sity for picketers., On December 16, the referendum was counted, and both the
dues increase ($9 to $12) and the special assessment passed. The dues increase
was implemented in January 1981, at which point we bagan paying the full amount
of the new per capita rate.

The fall season was busy. The Executive began a project of planning badly needed
revisions to our local bylaws to take to the membership. The first bylaw change,
which made the two local representatives to the Provincial voting members of the
lTocal Executive, was passed at our December meeting. A Benefits Committee,
struck as a result of a letter of agreement signed in negotiations, began the

task of obtaining an improved benefits package for our membership.
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October brought announced budget cutbacks, and 1.7% of the University's salary
budget, campus-wide, was to be pared away. HNumerous positions in our bargain-
ing unit have already been eliminated, and the trend of replacing our higher
paid positions with professionals still continues. It somehow feels l1ike such
unjust and unfair punishment for such a mediocre wage settlement. It not

only 1ooks 1ike the University Administration is attempting to whittle away

our wage gains, but it would appear that the University is (at least!) very

true to their word: we were nicely informed in 1980 negotiations that for every
1% obtained over 9% offered in a wage settlement, at least 12 AUCE positions
must go....S0 ended 1980.....

So began 1981 with some heartwarming improvements. The Local 1 union office was
moved to the Armory building on campus, as per an agreement with the University.
We are right next door to the new CUPE Teaching Assistant's local, and the rent
is a nominal fee of $1.00 per year, which will mean a considerable savings in
rent. In February a bylaw amendment was passed changing the pay of our three
salaried officers to a single rate of Pay Group 4, Step 6 (the former rate was
the same as the officer’'s previous job). A step up for equal pay.! A further
bylaw amendment deleted a 2-year limitation on the term of office in a salaried
position. A similar move was taken by the 1980 convention for the Provincial
salaried officer position.

Sti11 looming in the air was an $8000. debt to the Provincial due to the unpaid
portion of the increased per capita tax from August to December 1980. To pay
off this debt would have required yet another special assessment, which was
unlikely to pass. It was hoped that the Provincial Executive would waive this
debt, however, the Provincial Executive maintained a position of offering a
loan. At our February meeting, the membership voted not to pay the $8000, owing,
a position which has recently been reiterated to the Local 1 Delegation to the
1981 Convention.

What does the future hold? Many things will be happening...our Strategy Committee
has already had its first meeting to plan a course of action for obtaining a wage
re-opener. CUPE 116 is still negotiating, and we can't rule out the possibility
of a future strike. We should shortly be getting together our 1982 Contract
Committee. Cutbacks will continue. Inflation will continue. Our Bargaining

unit will become smaller and smaller. And then, and then, and then...........

Submitted by Suzan Zagar
Local #1 - Provincial Representative
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The following pages were submitted by Local 1's Provincial Rep Suzan Zagar

to supplement Local 1's annual report and are reprints from various issues
of the Local's newsletter On Campus.

The Per Capita Tax Affair

Last August, as a Provincial body, we voted to auhstantially increase our Per
Capita Tax per member from $2.00 a month to $3.25 a month, The Per Capita
Tax is that amount of money deducted from a member's monthly dues which goes
to. the Provincial. Per Capita Tax for full-time members was $2.00 a month

as indicated above, and, the average monthly total remitted to the Provincial
from this Local was (and is to date) $2800.00.

With the new increase our monthly remittance to the Provincial should have
increased to approximately $4300.00 a month. But, there was a catch. Our
financial situation prevented us from even considering the possibility of
fulfilling our new commitments. - More often than not, our monthly expenses
exceeded our revenue. The strike and its related expenses had depleted our
strike fund and we had just completed a successful referendum to retire a
major portion of our outstanding loan with the BCTCU. Our liabilities far
ougpaced our reserves. -

What was confronting us was the necessity of holding two future referenda.
The first would be to retire the remaining strike-related expenses and to

.reimburse the University for the holiday time lost by our picketers for the

month of May 1980. The second referendum would be concerned with a dues
increase which was needed to cover the new Per Capita Tax, the increasing
office expenditures, the building up of our Strike Fund, the increased office
staff wages for April 1981, etc. |

Against this backdrop, the Executive passed the following motions at its

September 9th meeting:

That the Executive oppose the Provincial's apparent decision to make
the Per Capita Tax retroactive to August and that should a dues increase
be approved by the membership then Local 1 will pay the increased Per

| Capita Tax from that point in time.

Previous to the motion our Provincial representatives had informed the Execu~
tive that the Provincial expected that the Per Capita Tax would be retroactive
to August. It was the feeling of the Executive that by the time we had pre-
sented the request for a dues increase to the membership that the retroactive
Per Capita Tax owing to the Provincial would hover between $6,000. and $8,000.
To repay that would probably necessitate another referendum.

Our primary concern was to have the strike debt retired and to have the dues

increase passed —- if such a result was in the cards. Armed with those crucial

successes, we could then turn our attention to the issue of the Per Capita Tax
retroactivity. During this period in September and October it was the hope of
the Executive that the Provincial, due to our financial situation, would agree
to waiving our paying of the retroactive amount. As the debate continued
during these months, the Executive maintained this position - but we did

indicate to our Provincial representatives that at the very least we would

take the retroactivity issue to the membership in the form of a referendum.
It was our perception that we did not want to torpede the first two referenda
by raising the spectre of a further vote. A constant underlying theme was
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the possibility that the membership might reject a dues increase. If that
occcurred then we could not consider paying the increased Per Capita Tax -~ it
was even possible that we might have to forego the payment of our old Per
Capita Tax rate when our financial commitments to the Local so dictated.

Impressions to the contrary, the early stages of the debate were not couched -
in anti-Provincial terminology, although on occasion we did issue the . '
occasional storm warnings about the Provincial's future. The Provincial
Executive was to have attended our October 7th Executive meeting, but that -
meeting was delayed to the 28th. At the meeting of October 7th, Susan Zagar,
one of our Provincial reps, reported that it was her perception that the
Provincial would only go so far as to extend an interest~free loan to the
Local to repay the retroactive Per Capita Tax. Unfortunately, the Provineial
Executive did not make it to the October 28th meeting at the scheduled time
and the quorum was lost. An informal discussion ensued as well as an exchange
of financial information. Those Executive members present reaffirmed the
motion of September 9th while the Provincial indicated that they would not
walve the Per Capita Tax retroactivity for the August to October 1980 period.
The discussion also touched upon some of the anti~Provincial sentiment that
existed at our Local. -

Delays were encountered in the preparation of the referenda. One was our
inability to have the issue of the dues increase discussed at the October
meeting -~ there just wasn't sufficient time. We also stumbled upon a series

of precedents in regards to holiday pay for the picketers which to us meant
that the amount we owed to the University plummeted from approximately $12,000.
to a sum in the area of $5,000. Ensuing discussions consumed a substantial
portion of time. By the time you have this article, the ballots for the afore-
mentioned referenda will probably have been sent to and returned by our members.

On October 28th, Sheila Perret, the Provincial Secretary-Treasurer, wrote to

us and informed us that the following motions had been passed:
That because AUCE Local 1 incurred extraordinary strike expenses this
sumnet , which have made it difficult for the Local to meet the Constitu—
tional obligation of the $1.25 per capita tax increase since the effective
month of August 1980, the Provincial shall lend the Local the amount
equal to the per capita tax increase portion of the monthly remittance,
for August, September and October 1980,

The repayment schedule for Local 1's current per capita tax loan, shall
be fixed by the Provincial Table Qfficers after consultation with the
Local 1 Executive and that the arrears portion of the per capita tax
increase shall be fully repaid by June 30, 1981.

At our November Executive meeting, the Executive decided to answer the letter
from Sheila ~ which we did at the end of the month. In that correspondence
with the Provincial we welcomed them to attend our December 16th Executive
meeting and we indicated that our two referenda would be counted. With those
results our discussions with the Provincial on the issues in question would be
more meaningful., In late November we were informed by one of our Provincial
reps that the Provincial had made the decision that at some point in the
future it might be necessary to suspend AUCE Local 1's voting privileges at
the Provincial. |

What had initially been discussed in September was still kicking around in the

form of a motion by December. Through a series of misunderstandings and due

to the Provincial's handling of the affiliation ballots, a feeling of "mistrust”

developed. A cursory glance by the Provincial at our past financial statements
- continued......



and an appreciation of our tactical position due to the debts and the necessity
of a dues increase would have gone a long way to reducing some of the tensions.
For our part, our unwillingness as an Executive to live up to our commitments
‘to the Provincial - at least in principle by agreeing to repay the retroactive
Per Capita Tax -~ muddied the waters. We pointed out to our reps a probable
scenario which would develop if the $5.00 assessment was passed by the other
Locals (which it has). We sald that we would end up accepting the cheque from
the Provincial and promptly returning it as payment to cover our Per Capita
Tax arrears. | - - | ' ' .

If the dues increase does pass then our discussion with the Provincial on
December 16th will be simplified somewhat - our concern will be the retroac-
tivity issue. If the increase does not pass then we have opened a can of
worms. It is possible that our future participation in the Provincial will .
have to be examined. The underlying theme of the debate over the past few.
months has indeed been the future of the Provincial, e

Ray Galbraith
- Secretary-Treasurer



In July of 1980, the ALCE Provincial sent a ballot to all AUCE members in
ordert:oobtamaproposaimreasemthepercapltataxﬂlateachlocalpaysto
the provincial. This was a result of an amendment that was proposed at the AUCE
convention last June which had the effect of raising the per capita tax from $2.00
perfulltﬁu&mnberpermnthmﬁ%perfulltimemrﬂoerpernmth .

- The AICE Provincial wnatch Numbexr 12, dated August 11, 1980, announced
that the proposed per capita t@X increase had passed and that the increased dues
would be effective as of Bugust. The vote for the increased per capita tax was
YES 273, NO 241, ABSTENTIONS 57, SPOILED BALLOTS 21.

At the Local 1 Executive meeting on Septemoer 9th , our Ppowincial rep
advised us that the increased per capita tax was due retroactively to August. The
Executive then took the position that we would continue to pay the per capita tax
at the old rate of $2.00 per full time member until we held a dues referendum in
our own Local, at which point we would begin to pay the increased per capita tax
rate. We-also stated that at that time we would let our membership decide on the
question of the ocutstanding arrears.

The Provincial did not accept the position of our Executive. They offered
to extend this local an interest free loan to repay any retroactive per capita tax
until we had a dues increase, at which point we would have to repay the loan. We
advised our provincial rep to tell the Provincial we were not refusing to pay the
money , it was simply a case of our local not having the funds available. We stated
our financial position was not sound after the strike. We asked the Provincial
Executive to attend cur next Executive meeting.

At ocur December 15th Executive meeting our provincial rep advised us that
the Provincial wanted us to either accept a loan from them to be applied to the
arrears OR to pay a portion of the outstanding arrears. She advised that the
?mv:l.mlal would withdraw the voting privileges of this lomal when the total arrears
amounted to three months regular per capita tax payments. They felt this would be
reached in either Jamuary or early February.

The Executive decided that we would send the following motion #o the
Provincial, "THAT THE EXECUTIVE TELL THE PROVINCIAL THAT AS OF WHEN WE RECEIVE THE
DUES INCREASE THAT WE WILL BEGIN PAYING THE INCREASED PER CAPITA TAX AND THAT WE
"WILL TAKE THE ISSUE OF RETROACTIVITY TO THE MEMBERSHIP FOR A DECISION." We wanted
the Provincial to reconsider their position and to consider the fact that this local
was unable to pay the increased tax, that we were incurring a debt due to their demand
for retroactivity where there should not have been one. We had only refused to pay
because we did not have the money at the time. Later in this meeting, members of
the Provincial Executive arrived andwe had a discussion on the entire matter. We
stated that our members had a right to state whether they wished to pay the arrears.
The Provincial stated the question of paying increased dues retroactively was based
on past practice. We advised the Provincial that if they were aware of our own
financial difficulties, they should have been willing to forgive the arrears. The
Provincial stated that the other AUCE Locals had passed a $5.00 assessment for pay-
ment to our local's strike fund, that the Provincial had offered us an interest free
loan for the arrears and that the Provincial By—laws did not allow for the forgiving
of the payment of the per capita tax.

«.s- cOntinued ...



EXECUTIVE REPORT cONTINUED

At our meeting of January 20th the Executive of AUCE Local 1 passed the
motion which will follow. We have not paid the increased per capita tax from '
August to December 1980 as we did not have the money. In order to pay the increased
per capita from August on, we would have had to lay-off one of our own staff. There
would have been no other way to raise the money. The Executive felt this Local's
responsibilities were to our own members first. We told the Provincial we would
begin to pay the increased tax when we had a dues increase. Starting in January,
the increased provincial per capita tax will be paid. The Provincial states we owe
arrears from August to December 1980. They amount to approximately $6,000.00, We
are not in a position to pay the arrears at this time without another referendum to
raise the money fram our members. The Executive is pot prepared to do this unless

the following motion is defeated and we are instructed to do so by you, the member-
ship of ILocal 1. _ |

NOTICE OF MOTION

THAT" AUCE Iocal 1 not pay to the Provincial Association the outstanding
arrears in the-per capita tax for the pericd August 1980 to December 1980.

To: The Membership of AUCE Local |

THE CONTINUING STORY OF THE PER CAPITA TAX AFFAIRI!

At a recent’ méeting, the Local | Executive passed a motion fo recommend to
you that the unpald portion of the increased Provincial Per Capita tax (about $6,000)
not be paid. As your Provincial Representative, | urge you to endorse this re-
commendation, and further urge you to request of the Provincial Executive that they
forgive the amount owing. This recommendation should not only be endorsed in light
of the financial difficulties this Local has been Through (to pay it would require
yet another special assessment!), but also in view of the principles involved in the
debate, and the very reasons why we exlst in the Provincial!l :

| cannot feel that the Provincial Executive has been entirely responsive to
+na concerns of this Local, as they might have been, nor sympathetic to the kind of
realistic assistance that we actually need from them as members of the Provincial
Association. : '

| must believe that the Provincial Association's vote to increase the Per
Capita tax requirements frocm $2.00 to $3.25 Included their good faith that such an
increase would not be implemented by a means which would jeoparidze the existence
and functions of the Locals. My objections and concerns were heard by members of
the Provincial Executive as to August 1980 as the effective date of the Per Capita
+ax increase, without due consideration of the financial capabilities of the locals,
two of which were still sinking in heavily burdened strike debts, with no guarantee
+hat such debts would soon be overcome. ,Rather than responding to Local I's ability
to pay, the Provincial Executive's stand, & rather untimely insistence that this
Loca! accept a loan for the arrears portion of the Per Capita tax, only threatened
to further jeopardize this local financially and emotionally, and a¥ worst, could
have ultimately forced the lay-off of one of our salaried officers ~ a price much,
much too high to pay for our existence in the Provinciall To give your Executive
credit, a commitiment was made to continue paying the old Per Capita rate of $2.00,
with a further committment to begin paying the full $3.25 upon authorization of a
Local dues increase - it was the best that could have been donel! Efforts and
priorities centered around obtaining the much needed local dues increase and ‘special
assessment o cover strike debts, without which, the Provincial had been warned,
our further participation in the Provincial would be sariously in question! If one
cannot afford to pay the price, one cannot belong!

... continued ...



This debate arises partly from the fact that the Provincial constitution
provides no means to allow the Provincial Executive to forgive payment of Per Capita
tax under extenuating circumstances. Cerfainly, there ought to be some allowance
for non-payment when a local is/has been on strike, or is in serious financial jeo-
pardy, and our delegates to this year's convention must undertake the task of amen-
ding tne constitution to accommodate this. It has become evident that the lack of
such an allowance is beginning to, and will continue to threaten a Local's right
to belong to the Provincial. It Is also important that the Provincial Association
share'in the financial difficulties of the Locals - what affects one Local ultimately
affects the entire Provincial Association. '

It is unrealistic of the Provincial Executive to demand and expect every
doltar of Per Capita tax owed, while turning a blind eye to a Local's impending

financial disaster. The Provincial must be a willing absorber and buffer of Local
financial difficulties, particularly as the Provincial itself is never threatened
with the possibility of a strike (only the locals are!). It 'is also Important that

we continues to support other locals financially in The form of special assessments,
just as they have recently done for us.

in spite of any principies involved, it is clear, especially for the two
largest locals capable of self-sufficiency, that the survival of the Local must
come before existence in the Provincial structure - an inevitable reality if a Local
cannot turn to the Provincial for the purpose for which it was set up, that is, to
provide assistance, support and service to all members of the Provincial Association.

This Local alone will provide the Provincial Association with over $50,000
this year, yet | cannot believe that the price of belonging to the Provincial need
-be high! We should be pleased that part of this money goes to assist the smaller
- focals for services financially out of bounds. By the very nature of the Provincial
structure, our participation can go a long way to support our own existance as we,
at conventions, exercise our right to determine how funds will be used, and what
services we will receive. Without puiting a "price" on a monetary contribution, |
believe that we can in fact receive "something" for our participation in the Pro- .
vincial. |If there is no reason for our participation, then it must be reconsidered!
If one receives only much needed and welcome support, financial or moral, then any
monetary contribution is a small price to pay! Receiving grief, hassles, and mis~
understanding is a grave defeat of any Local's existence within the Provincial.

As a member of the Provincial Executive, | believe there is every honest
attempt to govern the Provincial Association harmoniously and in good faith to the
varied services needed by individual locals, | trust the Provincial Executive will
respond in good faith to any request made by this membership at our February meeting
regarding this debate. The reasons for the existence of the Provincial Association

always have been and'always will be unl*y, strength, and a common ground for mutual
supporf'

IN SOLIDARITY! Suzan Zagar, Provincial Representative, AUCE Local |




association of university and college employees

January 26, 1981

AUCE Provincial :
901 - 207 West Hastings Street
Vancouver, B.C., V60O 1J8

Attention: Provincial Executive
Dear Brothers and Sisters:

Fven those of us ready to admire the reasons for A.U.C.E. Provincial's
existence and even those of us willing to agree that you are necessary for our
own survival, have cause to reconsider AUCE Provincial's priorities of principle
and power.

Knowing the enotional and financial difficulties of AUCE Local 1, your
latest manceuver goes far beyond the respectable astuteness of strategy. I am
referring to your latest approach involving back payment of approximately $6,000.
in per capita tax payments. By clearly putting power before principle I believe
you have risked your reason for existence, which I believed was that your office
was a source of help in cases of difficulty.

As for this local, I hope the danger of disunity is eclipsed until the
next Provincial Convention. The voices of merging or affiliating to another union
will for awhile, be drowned in grieving ard self preservation, until the next
attenmpt is made. Far more necessary at this time is the need to either shelve
or shove the whole affiliation issue onto the back burner. I believe that the
prime objective of the Provincial leadership at this time should be to cement its
supporters and go back to the union's original approach. This approach is to
respond to the needs of its locals. :

To peoint this out is not to cast doubt at your leadership ability, but
merely to make you recognize that the membership of all the locals is the reason
for your existence. I believe the Provincial needs to undertake a deeper examin—.
ation of their obligations, rather than caming up, with what I believe to be, a
hasty decision concerning the per capita tax question. In this instance, by
trying to present your role of leader,you have left this local with a taste of
dictatorship, or a bad case of misunderstanding. One must face facts - the kest
way to keep the locals belief in the Provincial is to keep the locals faithful
to its purpose. |

came COREINUER ...

2162 Western Parkwey, Vancouver, B.C., VBT 1V8 Telephone (604) 224-2308



AUCE Provincial Executive, Jamuary 26, 198l page 2 -

If the Provincial insists on annihilating the locals with its péssxon
for supreme control, you will not only lose hundreds of members committed to
your survival, but you will strip your office of any vestige of credibility.

Fraternally,

/P2 ltted Wit

Marcel Dionne
Pr651dent
AUCE Iocal 1

cc: all AUCE Iocals
Ap;ﬁ;Local 1 Newsletter
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February 1st, 1981

Marcel Dionne

President

AUCE Local One

#20Z - 6383 Memoriai Road

The University of British Columbia
Vancouver B.C. V&T 1UW5 :

Dear Marcel:

I have received your letter of January 26th, and I feel that I must respond to it as
forecefully as possible. Your letter makes it quite clear that there is a fundamental
differcnce between the way that you and I view the relationship between the Local and
the Provincial Association. .

You are quite right when you 'state that the Proyincial Association exists to give aid
to the Locals in times of difficuity. You are also correct when you also state that

the Provincial Association must respond to the needs of the entire AUCE membership at
all the locals. And this has always been my prime concern.

However, 'the Provincial Association has other important tasks as well,

The Provincial acts as a voice for its membership on matters of Provincial and National
concern, it acts as a resource body for the use of the Locals and of the membership, it
acts as a forum for discussion and relaying of information between the Locals and it
acts as a coordinating body in issues that affect more than one Local.

AUCE is also structured in such a way that the Provincial Association provides assistance
to its Locals as requested, This is to ensure that the Provincial Association does not
intrude into the internal affairs of its locals.

The Provincial Association does not have the power to "annihilate" its locals and I,
for one, would not use this power even if we had it. At all times we try to act
sensitively to the needs of our locals.

We would never act to impose a particular view of what AUCE should be on any local.
AUCE is a union that has always encouraged and fostered Local Autonomy - and that is the
way it should be, 1 think we all agree that a strong AUCE is built. through having
strong active Locals.

... COntinued. .



AUCE Provincial President, February 1st. 1981, page 2

1 must disagree with you when you state that we have put "power before principle™ on the
issue of how to handle the approximately $6,000 in outstanding dues. I must also
disagree with you when you claim that we have made a "hasty decision” on this matter,

I feel that the Provincial Executive has acted in a consistent, sensitive and

principled manner on this matter.

Here is a brief chronological outline of the events that have led to this impass.

In June 1980, the delegates at the last AUCE Provincial Convention recommended to the
AUCE membership that the Provincial Per Capita Dues be increased from $2.00 to $3.25
for those members working full time. The referendum ballot was conducted during July
and August and the membership voted to approve the increase. The dues increase became
effective in AUGUST. There was no provision in the ballot to permit one or more Locals
to phase the increase in. A1l of the Locals, except Local One, began remitting the
increase - effective AUGUST.

At the time the dues increase was approved, all Locals were contacted and asked if
there would be any difficulty in remitting the increased amount. At that time, no
Local said that they would have any difficulty.

As it became apparent that Local One was in severe financial and emotional difficulties
4ua tp the recently ended strike at the lLocal, the Provincial Executive offered Local

B e

One a loan of the increased portion of the Provincial Per Capita.

The Provincial Table Officers, as authorised by the Provincial Executive, met with the
local Executive twice to discuss this matter. Both times we stated that we were aware
of the financial situation at Local One, that we wished to do what ever we could to

assist the Local and that we were willing to turn the outstanding dues into an interest
free loan - repayment of which could be negotiated between the Local and the Proviuciai

Association.

We feel that we proposed a reasonable solution to this impass which takes both the
financial needs of the Local and of the provincial Association as a whole into account.

At the same time, the Provincial Association acted to assist Local One financially. A
referendum vote of the entire membership, except for those at Local One, was held to
approve a special assessment of each member to help defray the costs of the Local One
strike, -The special assessment passed and Local One will receive approximately $6,000.

Marcel, 1 agree that the prime objective of the Provincial Leadership must be to
respond to the needs of the AUCE Locals - and I believe that on this and other matters
we have continually tried to do so. It is a point of major concern to me that our
intentions in this issue have been misunderstood by so many at Local One.

At all times, we have acted in a manner that would benefit both the membership of AUCE
Local One and the membership of AUCE as a whole. We recognise that AUCE needs a strong
and confident Local Qne. I am sure that we all want Local One to regain its strength

and confidence - and we will do whatever we can to assist in the process of strengthening

Local One,

The present difficulties between the Provincial Association and Local One must be
resnlyed as quickly as possible so that we can work together effectively on the many
jssues that affect all of us in AUCE.

Yours in Solidarity,

Lid Strand
Provincial President

cee all AUCE Locals
AUCE Local One Newsletter



AUCE LOCAL #5 - ANNUAL REPORT - Submitted by Judy Attewell, President - 1980/81

The past year has been a very busy one. Preparations for negotiations began
very early in the summer of last year, since our contract expired Oct. 31/80.
The negotiation team met with management at the bargaining table in September
to begin a very protracted series of negotiations. During this period, the
majority of our General Membership meetings dealt primarily with the subject
of negotiations and were extremely well attended. MNegotiations dragged on
past Christmas and by mid-February, a tentative settlement was reached and on
Feb. 18th, rejected by 93% of the membership. A strike voie was taken on

Feb. 21st with notice being served to the college, who subsequently called for
a mediator from Jack Heinrich's Mediation Services Branch. This caused an
intervention in our legal right to strike because during the B.C. Winter Games,
the college played an important supporting role by feeding over 2500 visiting
athletes and housing 600. Local 5 felt that Jack Heinrich's appointment of a
mediator was totally improper due to their receiving a phone call saying the
college had applied for a mediator. Since one had not been appointed at that
time, plans went ahead for a strike commenc1ng at 2:30 p.m. February 24th, A
mediator was appointed and was unable to be in Prince George until. March 4th
\«..” 2 C, Winter Games commenced March 5th). The L.R.B. hearings adjourned and
immediate1y Local 5 was issued a Cease and Desist Order. However, we have
never received in writing a "Back to Work" order; but Local 5 did so in good
faith. A 1 1/2 day session with the mediator followed and resulted in his
booking out. Still no contract settlement! Management regressed in their offers
instead of negotiating in good faith. Rotating strikes were begun and kept up
for two weeks. As no negotiations had transpired during that period of time,
we re-introduced the college to our picket lines. After 3 1/2 days of picket-
ing, the College Board ordered its negotiating team back to the bargaining
table. A tentative agreement was reached and on April 6th the members of Local
5 ratified a new contract. During our strike, we were supported by both
faculty and students.

On March 30th, after consideration, the AUCE Local 5 membership voted unani-
mously to affiliate with the Confederation of Canadian Unions. Both faculty
and students put pressure on the College Board members to settle the strike.
Local 5 issued a strike bulletin with the home and business telephone numbers
of all the Board members and the flood began. We were joined on the picket
lines by various CCU affiliated unions - Pulp, Paper & Woodworkers of Canada;
Canadian Association of Smelter & Allied Workers (Kitimat & Yellowknife): as
well as members of the Telecommunications Workers Union. We were also suppor-
ted by the B. C. Council of the CCU at their meeting on the weekend prior to
our strike. A motion in support of our demands and condemning Jack Heinrich,
Minister of Labour, for interference in our rights, was passed unanimously,
and issued to the media. The B. C. Council further passed a motion inviting
Local 5 to consider affiliating to the CCU.

Since then, we have been busy with elections of executive positions and
stewards due to resignations. We have several grievances in the works and
preparations of material for Provincial Convention.

Submitted by AUCE Local #5
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TSSU is now a more-or~iess typical union local. We have a contract. We col-
lect dues. We have stewards who represent our members in their dealings with
the employexr. But in some ways, our union is quite atypical. To wit: our bar-
gaining unit consists almost entirely of non-continuing part~time employees; most
people in our bargaining unit are students as well as employees; we have an open
shop, and hence we are forced to organize almost continually. Our main task for
the last year has been to create an organization which can cope with the above
atypical features. We have succeeded to some extent, but a lot remains to be
done.

We ratified our first collective agreement in August of 1980. This was quite
an achievment in itself, given that we never had more than about 50% of the
bargaining unit in the union, and that we never took a strike vote in the nine-
teen months during which we negotiated., That we got a contract that we can live
with 15 due to the grim determination of our negotiators, the support (material,
moral, and political)of the Provincial Association and AUCE local 2, and to the
fact that our employer faced the spectre, in the event of a strike by any campus
union which TSSU members supported, of a significant curtailment of teaching at
the university. It is precisely this spectre which detexmined the university's
negotiating strategy, and which continues to determine its attitude to our union.
Put simply, the university wants to insure that TSSU is structurally weak, but
that the membership is fairly satisfied with wages, benefits, and its ability
t0 redress grievances during the life of the contract. Thus the strengths and
weakness of our contract. We got reasonable wage increases for most of our bar-
gaining unit, sick leave, compassionate leave, a great sexual harassment clause,
a grievance procedure similar to local 2's, etc,, and the negotiation of these
clauses wag relatively easy compared tc our unsuccessful attempts to get a union
shop, to limit "management rights™, and to allow us to support other unions by
respecting their picket lines.

The university's strategy is alsc revealed in the types of grievances they
forced upon us, and in their method of responding to our attempts to redress
those grievances.Most of our grievances to date have been either of the univer-
gity‘s failure to abide by the contract's hiring policies, or their attempts to
tinker with the contractual form of union dues deduction. 1In issues of the
£irst type, the university clainms their actions are not grievable, thus forcing
us to resort to expengive and/or time consuming arbitrations or appeals to the
B.C. Labour Relations Board under Section 26.1 of the Labour Code. Our first
such grievance is currently in arbitration and could cost us up to $10,000.
almost before the ink was dry in the signatures of our first contract, the uni-
versity informed us that they could not deduct dues as specified in that docu~
ment. Although they eventually complied with the contract, they revealed their
esgsential bad faith by failing to deduct dues from the last paycheque of the
Spring 1981 semester. We have started a grievance over that attempt to comp~
romise our organizational integrity.
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Our strategy must be the converse of that of our employer. Our first task
is to make sure that the vast majority of the bargaining unit is in the union.
This requires ongoing organization, in view of the transiense of our bargaining
unit and the fact that each year has three hiring periods. We now have (for a
one year trial period) a paid half-time union coordinator, and we have hired
people for specific time periods to do sign-up work. A steward structure must
be built and we have paid people to undertake the task of organizing steward
elections in those departments where stewards do not currently exist. Finally,
we must develop a communication network to keep people informed of relevant
events at SFU and the larger community. To this end, we now have a more-or-less
regularly appearing bulletin and we are attempting to establish a more expansive
type of newsletter. Since most people in the bargaining unit are around the
university for only a few years, the problem of continuity is a large one.

(For example, from among our four negotiators present at the signing of the
contract, only one remains at SFU!) Somehow, we must institutionalize a pro-
cess for acquiring new blood to rejuvenate our executive, steward system, and
our committees. |

Our first contract expires on May 1, 1982. During the coming year, our
focus will be increasingly on making sure our second contract does not have
the same flaws and weaknesses that our present one has. Local 2's contract
expires at about the same time. If we are successful in organizing our bar-
gaining unit, then the prospects are good for both locals of AUCE being able to
force major concessions from our employer in the coming round of negotiations-
for the university will be faced with the prospect of actually being shut down
by a strike of clerical, technical, and teaching support staff.



